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Educational project, Curahuasi – Peru 
July - August 2017 

Dear loyal readers and new readers, 

After receiving quite some feedback, we decided to make some changes to our newsletter. Our operations have become 
more stable after all these years, with a number of activities that provide structure to our planning. We wanted this 
structure to be mirrored in our newsletter: In the green boxes, we created some fixed topics, with an explanation that 
remains unchanged.  Underneath the green boxes, you will find new information and pictures.  

 

ON THE PROJECT 

Special events 

 

Día del maestro 

On the 7th of July, people in Peru celebrate the 'Day of the teacher'. This year, the day was celebrated with mixed 
feelings, as almost all teachers were in strike. But for us, it was still the perfect day to thank our teacher Susi, our class 
responsible Sara, driver Brandon and cook Diofe. We made a nice photo collection, gave them lots of hugs, and shouted 
'GRACIAS' as loud as we could. 

 

 

German hospital Diospi Suyana celebrates its 10th anniversary! 

On the 8th of August 2017 I left for Curahuasi, to work at Oye LENA for three weeks. I had never volunteered abroad, and 
also had never travelled by myself for such a long period. So the least you can say is that this trip was a challenge for me! 
When I finally arrived in Peru, after travelling almost 30 hours, my initial stress immediately disappeared: what a warm 
welcome and what an incredibly beautiful location. I would be able to have fun here for sure. Soon, I got to know the 
small and charming village of Curahuasi. A few typical things are burnt in my memory forever, like the Sunday market 
and the delicious bread of Cezar. Another fixed value in the village is Diospi Suyana, a German hospital that offers almost 
free health care. By coincidence, Diospi Suyana celebrated its 10th anniversary at the moment of my visit. That was for 
sure a reason to party.  



On Thursday morning, everyone was invited at the hospital, so we went with Jean Pier, Diana and Clariza. Speeches were 
given and Christian songs were sung by the doctors. A rumor was spread in the village, that the president of Peru, Pedro 
Pablo Kuczynski, would come to Curahuasi to personally congratulate the people of Diospi. Of course I did not believe 
that this could happen. How absurd would it be that we would see the president of Peru in real life?! Until suddenly, a 
few helicopters started circling aōƻǾŜ 5ƛƻǎǇƛ ŀƴŘ ƴƻǘ ƳǳŎƘ ƭŀǘŜǊΧ ǘƘŜ ǇǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ ƻŦ tŜǊǳ ǿŀƭƪŜŘ ƛƴΦ ²Ƙŀǘ ŀƴ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜΗ 

On Friday we were invited again, this time in the afternoon, for a real spectacle for children. With about 30 kids, we 
sang, jumped and danced! We look forward to the 20th anniversary of the hospital! ;-) 

(By Lana Crois) 

 

   

   

 

 

 

 



Theme based working  

At Oye LENA, we use themes to work with: as well with our special kids as with our toddlers, and both for the project 
and for the classes in the mountain schools. Every month, we pick a new topic, which is a common theme through all the 
lessons and classes. These themes are fixed for three school years. Every theme is linked with (Peruvian/ Belgian) 
objectives, whereby not only cognitive goals are important, but also social and emotional well-being, as well as 
attitudes. In every theme, we incorporate methods like 'Sherborne' (or Development Movement), 'Snoezelen' (or 
Controlled Multisensory Environment), angular work, Multisensory Storytelling,...  

Our education starts from the children's living environment, consisting of challenges and experiences, calls for 
experimenting and exploring and forms the basis for motivated learning. Through 'playful learning' and 'learning by 
doing', we try to stimulate the development of the child to increase its chances for a better future. 

July = Peru 

On the 28th of July, Peruvians celebrate their National Holiday. Therefore all schools, including ours, sang, worked and 
ǇƭŀȅŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǘƘŜƳŜ ƻŦ ΨtŜǊǳΩΦ ¢ƘŜ ƪƛŘǎ ǇŀƛƴǘŜŘ ǘƘŜ ŀƴƛƳŀƭǎ ƻŦ Peru, weaved wool, learned about the different regions in 
Peru, and so much more. They especially liked the song about the peruvian animals (with sign language). The children of 
the private schools, and all organizations of Curahuasi, marched around the central square of the village. The highlights 
of the day were for sure the concert and fireworks that took place on this square in the evening.  

August = Colors of the rainbow 

During the month of August, we worked with the colors of the rainbow. In the first week, the children had to complete 
some assignments in order to earn colors. These colors were than used to fill the empty rainbow. They had to do some 
yoga exercises, sing a song, look for objects in a specific color or sort pearls by color. They were so happy to see the 
colors appear every day. Good that they didn't know that the special children also filled the rainbow during the morning 
classes. Sssst ;-).  The month ended with a play about the colors, fighting to be named the prettiest color. Of course, the 
conclusion of the play was that the colors are most beautiful when all together in the rainbow.  

En  



Weekly visits to the mountain schools of Ccochua and Puka Puka  

Once a week we go to a remote mountain school, alternately in the villages Puka Puka and Ccochua. There, we give 
classes to the toddlers and try to improve the level of education, in cooperation with the local teacher. We want to 
teach them methodologies like Writing Dance, 'Snoezelen' (or Controlled Multisensory Environment), 'Sherborne' 
(Development Movement), Multisensory SǘƻǊȅǘŜƭƭƛƴƎΣΧ 

The children in these mountain villages mostly or exclusively speak Quechua at home, while classes at school are given 
in Spanish. In addition, most kids have low-skilled parents who do not always acknowledge the importance of education, 
and do not stimulate the development of their child at home. For this reason, the children have a huge disadvantage 
compared to their peers. 

Ccochua ƛǎ ŀ пр ƳƛƴǳǘŜǎΩ ŘǊƛǾŜ ŀǿŀȅ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘΦ aƛǎǎ aȅǊƛŀƳ Ƙŀǎ ƴƛƴŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ƛƴ ƘŜǊ ŎƭŀǎǎΣ aged 3 to 6 years. The 
classes take place in the house of one of the mothers and the room is very small, dark and has a low ceiling. 

Puka Puka ƛǎ ƻƴƭȅ ŀ нл ƳƛƴǳǘŜǎΩ Řrive away from the project. Miss Pelaya has 5 students in her class, also aged 3 to 6 
years. Apart ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ƴǳǊǎŜǊȅ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ǘƘŜǊŜΩs also a primary school, where all ages are divided into two groups. The 
classroom is a little bit bigger, but the means of the teacher stay very limited.  

By visiting these schools, we try to support the local teachers and to improve the level of education. The volunteers, 
children as well as the teachers already reacted enthusiastic! 

Only when the strikes ended at the end of August, we could finally visit our toddlers in the mountain schools again.  

  

    



Monthly visit to the hot springs of Cconoc 

Once a month we pay a visit to the hot springs of Cconoc, a 20 minutes' drive away from the project. The one month we 
do this with our toddlers, the other month with our disabled students. In the first place, we teach the toddlers to enjoy 
the water. The ones that feel ready can start doing preparatory exercises for swimming.  

Children in Curahuasi rarely or never go to a swimming pool, which causes a lot of children to be afraid of the water the 
first time. But they overcome their fear rather quickly, and in the end they cannot wait to jump into the water again! 

Thanks to ex-volunteers Katleen Loos and Roel Verhaert for the new inflatable toys. They make the swimming in Cconoc 
even more fun! 

 

 

Parental participation 

Every month we meet up with the parents of our children. While enjoying a snack & a drink, we show them pictures of 
what we did in the last month. 

First of all, we want to keep them updated about the ins and outs at Oye LENA and the evolution of their child. Also, we 
organize workshops to teach the parents how they can stimulate their child and its development. We talk about 
education in general, the difficulties that come with this, and the importance of healthy food and health in general. 

Some of the mothers we meet more frequently. They cooperate in the project 'Mamita Made Materials'. These mums 
create handmade objects (mittens, scarves, dolls,...), of which the entire profit of the sale goes to themselves. More 
information about this project can be found later in this newsletter, and at the Mamita Made Materials Facebook page. 

  



Bristers’ day  

The term 'Bristers' refers to brothers and sisters of our special children. 

In the past, we noticed that our special kids were not always treated correctly by their siblings. In some cases we even 
experienced abuse, and more specifically jealousy towards the presents and care they were given at the project. By 
organizing this day, we want to include the siblings. The objective is to offer them psychological support and to pay 
attention to their feelings as well. This way, we try to reinforce the relations between the siblings in order to improve 
the quality of life for both parties.  

In July, we combined the Bristers' day with the farewell party of volunteer Elien. We had a party with dressing up and 

make-up, since that is everyone's favorite.  

In August, we made pancakes together. 

  

 

 



Monthly visit to the orphanage of Cachora 

In May 2016 we discovered that two of our loyal students, Brayan and Jesús, were abandoned at the orphanage of 
Cachora, and we decided to pay them a visit. It was heartbreaking and -warming at the same time. By experiencing these 
mixed emotions, we were compelled to return every month. 

The 2 boys barely have contact with their mother and little brother. They merely visit them once or twice a year. It is 
obvious they still suffer from the situation, but after a long period of domestic violence and abuse, we hope they will get 
more stability in their lives and a better future. 

To contribute to this, we go visit them one Saturday or Sunday a month. We organize activities, catch up and eat & drink 
something tasty. The focus is on entertainment and joy, and we want to offer the kids a day to look forward to every 
month. Every month it's a very nice day that goes by way too fast! 

In July we took puzzles and labyrinths with us, and in August some board games and books.  

We forgot to mention this in our previous newsletter: On Saturday the 10th of June, student Social Work Charline 
Loontjens gave a workshop in the orphanage of Cachora about attachment problems. Given that many kids in an 
orphanage are not securely attached, it's very important for the supervisors to have sufficient knowledge about this 
problem. As such, the supervisors seemed very interested in Charline's presentation and indicated they will work with 
this theme from now on. 
 

  

 

 

 



Happy birthday! 

We celebrate the birthdays of our children with a personalized crown, a song and a present. Sometimes, godparents 

send a gift to their godchildren, or they donate some extra cash so we can buy something. The other children receive a 

present out of the big birthday gift box.  

Pauline Stoffels, godmother of Rodrigo, sent him 50 Euro for his birthday. With this money, we bought him a nice 
Spiderman and we organized a big birthday party. In the same week, Sahari, Lyndal and Klaus also celebrated their 
birthday, so they could also enjoy the attention. We played some games like musical chairs dance, the kids could dress 
up and paint their faces and we ate delicious pie with ice cream. An incredible party! 

 

   



Jhordi was very lucky. On the one hand, he got a mail package with all kinds of presents from his godmother Hanna 
Bauern. But also, his godfather Marc Vanhove sent him some money. With this money, we bought him a ball and a 
package full of dinosaurs. What a fun birthday! 
 
Also the godparents of Belen, Bart and Olga Jacobs, and Wilde's godmother Chris Vijt, deposited some extra money for 
their birthdays. Belen got a big box full of pearls and moreover her birthday card arrived by mail right on time. Wilde got 
all kinds of writing and drawing material. They were so happy! 
 
It looks as if the Holidays in December cause lots of love, as also Jhoncito, Yessenia, Jhendy, Jerson, Josue and Ruth 
Belinda had their birthday in July or August; they all picked a present out of the big birthday gift box. 
 

  

   

 

 

 

 

 



Short messages  

Ex-volunteer Hannah Bauern, her parents Christine and Wolfgang Bauern and friends Ulrike and Stamatios Dourakas 
sent a mail package to their godchildren Naymar, Karen, Neri, Jhordy and his sister Jhendy all the way from Austria.  
 

 
 

Glass blowers Tinne Vroonen and Wilma Van Rees both donated 30 Euro to the project. Thank you Tinne and Wilma! 

Tinne afterwards also decided to become godmother, and got Sarahi assigned as her godchild. For Sahari's birthday, we 
bought a Mickey Mouse doll. Later that month, Tinne made volunteer Astrid bring another doll to Curahuasi, and Tinne's 
colleague Christine donated a small backpack. Thank you Tinne and Christine! 

Volunteer Astrid also brought Karen a present from the family Vancoppenolle: a coloring book and markers. Both kids 
were thrilled! Thank you family Vancoppenolle! 

±ƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊ 9ƭƛŜƴ [ǳȅǘǎ ōŜŎŀƳŜ !ƭƻƴŘǊŀΩǎ ƎƻŘƳƻǘƘŜǊ ŀƴŘ ōƻǳƎƘǘ ƘŜǊ ƴŜǿ ƎƻŘŎƘƛƭŘ ŀ ƭƻŎŀƭ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘΦ ¢Ƙŀƴƪ ȅƻǳ 9ƭƛŜƴΗ 

 



And also these 3 kids were made happy! Ruth Milagros received a package filled with nice clothes from her godmother 
Inez Vereecken. Nohelia and Eliazar received a present from the school! 
 

 

Laura Christiaens and her family collected second-hand, but almost new, clothing in Belgium. These clothes were 
brought to Curahuasi in the suitcase of a volunteer, and handed out in class. Everyone got a new fleece sweater, t-shirt 
or pants. What a joy!  
 

 
 
During the summer, we had a few Casa LENA visitors.  

Anne Van Mossevelde worked at the project for 2 weeks. 
 F 
Family Van Aken, with daughters Yitzke and Yenka, brought all kinds of stuff in their suitcases for the kids. Yitzke bought 
this material with her well-deserved babysit money! 
 
The parents of class responsible Sara Defoor also visited us for a few days, helped at the project and brought an entire 
suitcase filled with fun stuff! 



    

 

Oye LENA godfathers Roger Verhasselt and Ronald Depreeuw sent an entire pile of puzzles to Curahuasi, with visitors 
Dirk and Erna. Also Dirk and Erna themselves brought a lot of stuff for the project. 

And last but not least: volunteer Sofie saved some space in her suitcase to bring us some stuff we needed. 

  
 
THANKS EVERYONE!  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Volunteers come and go  

Oye LENA works with volunteers: people from all over the world who want to help. The amount of volunteers varies 

throughout the year, but 3/4 of the year we can count on 10 volunteers. Some volunteers stay for 4 weeks, whilst others 

stay for a year. But every visit and contribution is much appreciated. Our volunteers are key figures; thanks to them we 

can achieve our goals every day, for and with the kids. 

Unfortunately, we had to say goodbye to Elien at the beginning of July. After the party with the kids in the afternoon, we 
had a cosy bonfire with a barbeque in the evening. We will never forget this enthusiastic, happy and driven volunteer.  
(By Sofie Verrijkt) 
 
Because few volunteers were planned to come during the summer holidays, we felt a bit worried. Until we saw what 
kind of volunteers arrived. Sofie and Olivia arrived at the beginning of July, and later that month Astrid and Ingrid joined. 
Finally, at the beginning of August, Lana joined the group. As from the moment they started working for the project, 
they showed us their full commitment, and their enthusiasm made our worries disappear. They gave the children at Oye 
LENA an amazing summertime, and taught them a lot of new things. Thank you very much ladies! Good luck with 
ŜǾŜǊȅǘƘƛƴƎ ǘƘŀǘΩǎ ŎƻƳƛƴƎ your way; we wish you all the best. See you next summer?  
(By Sara Defoor) 
 

   



IN SUPPORT OF THE PROJECT 

Short messages  

Nora Teichert is a German writer with a website about Peru (http://info -peru.de). She visited the project 
in July and decided to support us, together with family and friends, by as much as 350 Euro! Thanks 
Detlef Mattis, Bernd & Gaby Stiehler, Betty & Kurt Gröning, Betty & Ernst Kaiser, Edeltraud & Siegbert 
Johannes, Adelheid Behnke, Brigitte Becker and Ines & Burkard Stöhr!  

 
 
 

Residential care home Leiehome in Drongen (http://www.leiehome.be/) decided to support Oye LENA by as much as 
500 Euro! Thanks to the managing director Filip Maertens, Lien Windels, the rest of the Board of Directors and all other 
concerned persons for this support! 
 

 
 

Mamita Made Materials: a wool project for and by our mothers 

Mamita Made Materials is a project we started in January 2017. The only intention of this small project is to help the 

mothers of the pupils by giving them a decent wage in exchange for knitting or crocheting of different materials. 

Over and over again, many mothers quite desperately asked for a job or financial help. At first, wŜ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƪƴƻǿ Ƙƻǿ 

exactly to help these moms. In the past, we already proposed them to knit or crochet hats, scarves, sweaters, etc. but 

surprisingly nobody reacted positively. Later on, we discovered why: no one had the financial means to buy the 

necessary wool. So... we decided to provide for the wool ourselves. 

From now on, we supply a few spheres of wool to the mothers who wish to participle in the project. They are also able 

to consult some specialized knitting magazines as an inspiration source. In exchange for a knitted or crocheted item, 

they obtain a fair fee.  

Part of the profit goes to the mothers, and the other part to Oye LENA for the purchase of new wool. 

Zonta Club Roeselare made it possible for us to realize this project. They donated a starting capital of 2000 Euro, so we 

could purchase the wool, the crocket hooks, the knitting needles, the magazine copies, etc. 

 

http://info-peru.de/
http://www.leiehome.be/


CALL UP! HELP US HELP MARLENI! 

Two years ago, when we first met Marleni, her malformed leg which was caused by a poorly-treated open leg fracture, 

worried us. The story we heard from her mother about the cause of the fracture was doubtful. We went to Diospi, the 

German hospital in the village, and the doctors took X-ray photos. They assessed that the fracture had caused her 

malformed leg, and told us that we had to return in six months when a traumatologist would be present. After six 

months, the traumatologist told us again to wait, as there was a chance her leg would recover itself. Again, we were 

asked to come back for a check-up after a year. So said, so done. In April this year, the doctors took new X-ray photos 

and observed a slight improvement. hǾŜǊ ŀƎŀƛƴΣ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜ ǘƻƭŘ ǘƻ ǿŀƛǘΧ 

Meanwhile, Marleni keeps struggling: walking is tough, running is barely possible, falling down happens quite often and 

she also complains about pain regularly. We therefore decided to get a second opinion at Kausay Wasi Clinic, in Coja, a 

4-hour drive away from the project. This clinic was founded in 2005 by Guido and Sandra Del Prado to provide medical 

assistance to Peru's poorest inhabitants. 

There, they told us that Marleni indeed needs surgery and that she needs to be examined in February when Dr. David 

Shaw, an orthopedagogic surgeon, will be in the hospital. The research will cost 200 Soles. The surgery will be much 

more expensive, but as Marleni's parents live in poverty, the hospital promised to incur these costs. We want to provide 

transportation, accommodation, food and aftercare, in order to create the best possible conditions for an optimal 

healing process. Hopefully, Marleni will be able to walk, run without pain and play with her peers soon. At this moment, 

we are not sure how much this adventure will cost us. 

That's why we want to ask you: Who wants to support Marleni in this big adventure? All bits and pieces are welcome!  

We welcome deposits with a big smile on our Oye LENA bank account with IBAN code BE28 0688 9753 0620, stating 

'Marleni operation'. Be aware: When donating on this account number, you do not receive a tax certificate, but we will 

receive 100% of the money. 

If you like to receive a tax certificate, donations can be made to the account number of LZG, with IBAN code BE48 5230 

8027 2427, stating ΨbDh hȅŜ LENA ς aŀǊƭŜƴƛ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛŜΩΦ Be aware: When donating on this account number, you do 

receive a tax certificate, but LZG keeps 5% of the money in order to cover administrative costs. 

 

 



BECOME A GODPARENT 

Oye LENA has 6 new godfathers and godmothers 

Thanks Allison Nation, Griet Bruneel and volunteer Nele, Kaat Van de Velde and some ex-volunteers became 
godmothers: Charline Loontjens of Karen, Delphine Coomans of Brith and Lisa De Wolf of Ruth Belinda. Thank you all!  

OYE LENA IS ALWAYS LOOKING FOR MORE GODPARENTS! 

You can offer a whole new future to a child for only a couple of eurocents a day. 

Godparents can let us know in advance if they have preferences related to sex or age. When you become a godparent, 

you first receive a picture Ǿƛŀ ŜπƳŀƛƭ. Godfathers and godmothers who are active on facebook are mentioned in the 

pictures we post of their child. 

Most communication ǿƛƭƭ ƘŀǇǇŜƴ Ǿƛŀ ŜπƳŀƛƭ, in order to keep the costs down. Two times a year you will receive regular 

mail of your godchild. 

If you do not feel like sending your godchild messages, that's no problem at all.  

If you dó feel like sending something, you can do so in English, and we will make sure to translate in Spanish. However, 

keep in mind that our children are still very young. A nice picture will effect more than a long letter. Also, do not forget 

that it can take a while before your letters arrive in Peru. If you want to avoid long waiting times, it is also possible to 

ǎŜƴŘ ŀƴ ŜπƳŀƛƭΦ ²Ŝ ǿƛƭƭ ƳŀƪŜ ǎǳǊŜ ȅƻǳǊ ŜπƳŀƛƭ ƎŜǘǎ ǇǊƛƴǘŜŘ ŀƴŘ handed over to the child.  

You can send your ŜπƳŀƛƭ ǘƻ oyeLENA.peru@gmail.com. 

The postal address is: ONG OYE LENA (Stefanie Van Erps + the name of your godchild) 

Oficina oficial de correos de Curahuasi,  
Curahuasi,  
Abancay,  
 Apurimac,  
 Peru 

 
It is also possible for you to come and visit the project and your godchild. Just tell us in advance! 

In order to make sure payments arrive smoothly, it is best to use a standing order. This way, you automatically deposit a 

monthly fixed amount into our bank account (a minimum of 10 Euro per month = 0.30 Euro a day).  

Oye LENA has a Belgian bank account: IBAN BE28 06889753 0620 / BIC GKCCBEBB 

The money is not specifically destined to your individual godchild, but will be used for every child on the project. It will 

amongst others be used to: 

¶ buy food and drinks. The children receive a free lunch, fruit, a snack and drinks every day. 

¶ finance visits to the doctor, where the children receive free treatment and medication. 

¶ buy toys and educational materials. 

¶ celebrate birthdays and other festivities (cake and presents!). 

¶ pay the wages of our Peruvian cook and teacher. 

If you wish to stop being a godparent, you can do so anytime. You only have to send us an ŜπƳŀƛƭ ŀƴŘ ŎŀƴŎŜƭ ȅƻǳǊ 

standing order.  

And of course, we will keep you up to date about the latest developments of the project and your godchild! 

GIFTS 

mailto:oyelena.peru@gmail.com


Did you know hat you can receive a tax certificate for your donations from 40 Euro onwards? This certificate can be 

added to your tax declaration and the amount of your donation will be deducted from your taxable income. 

To determine if you are entitled to a tax certificate for a certain assessment year, all donations you did during that year 

are summed up at the beginning of the next assessment year. If you reach a sum of 40 Euro or more, you receive a tax 

certificate. So you receive this at the beginning of the year following the year in which you made the donation. 

The certificate will only be given for donations to the account number of LZG: 

IBAN: BE48 5230 8027 2427 / BIC: TRIOBEBB 

Leraars zonder Grenzen vzw, Jan de Graefstraat 7, 2600 Berchem 

With mention: “Donation for ONG Oye LENA” 

 


